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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
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Marc Gaspard








Amadeo Tiam
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Vice President for Learning and Student Success 

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success 

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

Mr. Brandon Pogue, ASPCPY President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Terry Ryan, Kris Cummings, Mari Kruger, Agnes Steward, Patty Nelson
CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Meyer called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Meyer led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with two members absent.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Addition of Board Action 2010-06 Sabbatical for Tom Bush

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 14, 2010 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED


COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Xavier LaBron)

No Report

ASPCP (Reported by Brandon Pogue)

Mr. Pogue reported that a joint meeting was held with both student government teams. The focus of the meeting was collaborating on projects across the district.

Mr. Pogue shared that the student government and activities board are planning the year-end student celebration. One of the highlights of the week will be a hot-air balloon ride at Bradley Lake Park.

Mr. Pogue reported that student government is focusing on wrapping-up all their projects in order to not leave incomplete work for the incoming team. The hiring and selection process for the 2010-11 team is underway and will be completed soon.

In closing, Mr. Pogue mentioned that the Puyallup campus was hosting a job fair with multiple local businesses providing information on employment opportunities. Mr. Gaspard asked if students are being successful in finding employment. In answer, Mr. Pogue stated that he wasn’t sure of the outcome of the students visiting the fair however he did mention that there seemed to be significant number of students attending the fair.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman expressed her excitement for today’s grand opening celebration of the Rainier Science and Math building; faculty and students are thrilled with the new facility.

Ms. Norman stated that she is pleased that the budget team has announced that the district will not need to implement furloughs in order to balance the budget. She added that faculty members had submitted two quality sabbatical proposals and she is pleased that the budget team has approved one full-year sabbatical. It is her hope that the district will be able to offer two full-year sabbaticals during the next budget cycle.

Ms. Norman reported many faculty members continue to work on their student learning outcomes to satisfy the accreditation recommendation.

Ms. Norman offered her congratulations to both faculty members that are retiring this year, she has worked with them through the years and acknowledged their service and dedication to students. She added that Ms. Karen Harding would be the keynote speaker at the grand opening celebration this afternoon.

Ms. Norman stated that Pierce College faculty members are looking forward to participating in the countywide discussion regarding the efficiency bill passed by the legislature. She stated that the discussion would demonstrate shared governance across the county and faculty members are encouraged with the level of collaboration from all the local colleges.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Mary Davis)
Ms. Davis reported that the Labor Management committee continues to meet with administration on a regular basis to discuss issues and concerns. These meetings have provided an opportunity for open communication between the parties, which promotes constructive, meaningful and cooperative labor management relations.

Ms. Davis mentioned that negotiations for the 2011-13 Collective Bargaining Agreement would begin soon and she will serve as the Pierce College representative on the negotiating team.

Ms. Davis stated that the college presidents continue to hold classified staff meetings to discuss topics of importance to staff members including,  an overview of the proposed budget development process and how that would affect the scope of possible lay-offs and bumping of positions, and the possibility of a furlough.
Ms. Davis reported that WPEA Job Representatives were invited to participate in a District-wide discussion regarding the efficiency bill passed by the legislature. Chancellor Johnson facilitated the planning meeting asking for input from the various governance groups in preparation for the upcoming countywide meeting. Classified staff members appreciate being part of this process and look forward to contributing in anyway they can. 

BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2010-04 Retirement of Karen Harding

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to acknowledge the retirement of Faculty member Karen Harding effective August 31, 2010.



MOTION PASSED

The Board commends Ms. Harding for her undisputed commitment to the field of education particularly the Chemistry department and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement. Dr. Green added that Ms. Harding’s wisdom and strong advocacy for the college and its students is going to be hard to replace.

Board Action 2010-05 Retirement of Katherine Radcliffe

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to acknowledge the retirement of Faculty member Katherine Radcliffe effective October 2009.

MOTION PASSED

The Board commends Dr. Radcliffe for her undisputed commitment to the field of education particularly the English as a Second Language department and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement. Mr. Tiam expressed his appreciation for instructors such as Dr. Radcliffe as English was a second language for him.

Board Action 2010-06 Sabbatical for Mr. Tom Bush

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve sabbatical leave for the 2010-11 academic year for Mr. Tom Bush for the sole purpose of pursing the professional development program set forth in his application.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. McMeekin explained that the purpose of Mr. Bush’s sabbatical would be to write a series of case studies on many geologic aspects of the Pacific Northwest that could be used in lieu of a textbook in GEOL 208 (Geology of the Pacific Northwest), since no adequate textbook for this class exists. The case studies could be used as supplemental materials in other courses as well.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that Spring quarter is a time when the district has so many possibilities of things to get done and we wish they were all realized so we could catch our breath.

Dr. Johnson reported that the district had recently celebrated employees at the annual Employee Recognition Event; Dr. Spain-Remy represented the Board at the event and presented the Extra Mile Award. Mr. Jim Butler from Media Services, and Mr. Andrew Glass, Web Manager were the recipients of the Extra Mile award. Mr. David Lippman received the Faculty Achievement award for his creative work in Math. He, along with Ms. Melanie Rasmussen, were selected among the first forty faculty statewide to participate in the Gates Grant for Open Library resources that will redesign courses in our two sequences pre-calculus courses.

Dr. Johnson expressed her excitement for today’s grand opening celebration for the Rainier Science and Math building, we are expecting a big turnout and she is looking forward to opportunities to showcase the building and participate in the ribbon-cutting.

Dr. Johnson reported that Pierce College is preparing to host the countywide assembly for the five Pierce County community and technical colleges to begin planning the response to ESSB 6359. Mr. Meyer, chair of the Pierce County Coordinating Council will participate and make some introductory comments. Pierce College held its own planning meeting with sixty people in attendance, the meeting gave the district a good start on our internal evaluation of strengths and opportunities as we begin our strategic planning process.

Dr. Johnson reported that at the state level, the SBCTC is wrapping up the details of the 2010-11 budget and is also beginning preparation for the implementation of the mission study recommendations, as well as the state process for the efficiency bill implementation. With her upcoming state leadership role, she suspects she will serve on both of these groups.

Dr. Johnson stated that she would be traveling to the east coast in the coming week to participate in the National Governor’s Association: Healthcare Workforce Sector Strategies Learning Exchange in New York. She will be presenting on I-BEST particularly as it relates to our Nursing Certified Assistant program. She will then be traveling to Washington DC to meet with congressional leaders: Representatives Adam Smith and Brian Baird and Senator Patty Murray regarding our earmark appropriation requests for both the Rainier building ($193,000) and the Arts and Allied Health building ($129,000). She stated that the college has made Representative Smith’s short list for Fort Steilacoom and Senator Murray’s list for both projects. Ms. Ames will also go to Washington DC to meet with representatives from Congressman Reichart, Representative Larsen, and Senator Cantwell’s offices to advocate for our projects. These visits are part of the Foundation’s 21st Century Campaign efforts.

2010-2011 Budget Development Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the State budget numbers had slightly changed however they are now official from the SBCTC. The Pierce College base cut from the state is $1.8 million, when the bow waves are added; our starting shortfall is $2.1million. When adding our shortfall and increased costs the total is $2.8 million.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the district has increased costs equaling approximately $670 k and include the following:

· Add sections to base (added mid-year in FY09-10) to goal of 110 – 112% of our target ($246k)

· Fixed Costs – merchant & banking fees ($259k); unemployment payments ($39k), miscellaneous ($19k).

· Added a new financial aid position 

· Added a new evaluations position (degree audit)


The District will receive a number of new resources equaling at least $1.7 million (still refining tuition & Running Start models) and include:

General Purpose

· Tuition rate increase (SBCTC approved 7% across the board)

· Tuition from additional FTE (Worker Retraining – 107 additional FTE)

· Tuition related to change in mix (% of ABE/ESL, % of FT/PT)

· Running Start additional FTE (growth has slowed), increased reimbursement rate

· Increases in reimbursements for indirect costs

· Excess Enrollment revenue

Special Purpose

· Worker Retraining FTE funding 

· Maintenance and Operations for our new buildings

· Health Care Cost Increases 

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the district would reduce spending by approximately $1.0 million by: 

· Continuing to hold faculty positions vacant

· Continuing to hold a Vice President position vacant

· IT reorganization

· Transfer costs to fee accounts or S&A

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the district budget team is within a $100,000 of balancing the budget and has decided not to include furloughs in the compensation savings plan. The budget team is working to set a spending goal regarding one-time spending costs and then to review the $2.7 million in requests.

Mr. Meyer stated that he is pleased that the district will not be using furlough as means to balance the budget, it his belief that furlough is only a temporary fix as the work doesn’t stop. Mr. Gaspard stated that it appears like other colleges are losing more people that Pierce. In answer, the college has lost positions as well, however Human Resources continues to work with employees facing lay-offs, assesses their skills and attempts to move them into vacant positions that they qualify for.

Statewide 2011-13 Budget Request Process

Dr. Johnson stated that even though we are just finishing our budget process for the coming year, the State is already looking at the 2011-13 budget request process. A key question will be how to size, format and present our system’s 2011-13 operating budget request in light of both the state’s continuing budget shortfalls and the very real needs of our colleges. Additionally, our need for local budget flexibility must be weighed against the legislature’s attraction to specific budget adds. And finally, we need to continue discussing the impacts of potential additional budget reductions next biennium. Before addressing these issues, our system needed a better sense of the needs of the colleges. To that end, the operating budget committee has solicited input in the way of a statewide survey. The survey questions include: what are the most crucial needs faced by your college, if we had additional resources-how would we deploy them, if a 20% reduction was implemented what sorts of actions would we need to take to implement such a reduction-what would the long and short-term consequences be.

The survey results indicate a goal for the next biennial budget cycle is to rebuild instructional infrastructure, including additional sections, additional full-time faculty and staff, wrap-around services, and one-time equipment purchases. Work continues on how our system would ask for the funding and where our priorities will be such as: basic skills, baccalaureate capacity, e-student services, and worker retraining. Dr. Johnson stated that board members would be updated on the process at future meetings.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer reported that he had attended the Trustee Association (TACTC) Legislative Action Committee meeting. The focus of the meeting was to discuss the system’s 2011-13 budget development process and what TACTC’s priorities are and the budget messages they would send to the SBCTC. The trustee’s top priority is access for students, which currently means over enrollment with larger classes and far more use of adjunct faculty. At what point does this effect quality? How long can the colleges grow at 15-20% per year without additional resources and still maintain educational quality. Should they be sending a message to the legislature that without additional funding the colleges will cap enrollment next year or if access drives everything, what are we willing to give up? He stated that these discussions would continue at the Spring TACTC conference. In closing, he stated that advocacy, access, and affordability are key issues for trustees.

Activities Calendar

Board members will let the Board secretary know if they would like to participate in the events listed on their activity calendar.

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

NEXT REGULAR

June 9, 2010- Pierce College Puyallup
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 2:35 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Don Meyer, Chair
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